
SCENE 1

RAMONE
Where are you? Wait... are you... 
are you at the University campus?
Here? Here is where you want to 
search for it? With all of Lygon 
street’s riches behind you? 
Fine, fine, have it your way – but 
don’t say I suggested it. I 
thought it was a bad idea from the 
start.
Okay, now let me take a look at 
the map. There should be Tsubu on 
your left, can you see it? Right. 
I don’t think they’d have any 
coffee left though - Tsubu is too 
obvious of a target. But there are 
other cofee shops around, hell 
even the staff rooms might have 
something.

BARON
Are you talking to that runner?

RAMONE
Yes my leige, he’s on his way 
already, we’ll find some coffee 
very soon!

(Quietly)
Listen up runner, the Baron is not 
doing good at all. I think we have 
about 15 minutes before he falls 
asleep and you know from that 
there might be no waking...

(Normal voice)
There’s no time to lose. Keep 
running and I’ll come down to 
Tsubu in 15 minutes.

BARON
Let me talk to that runner!

RAMONE
What would you...

BARON
Go runner! Past the buildings, the 
tress, perhaps even personnes, 
people. You go through, through, 
through. Getting me my brown beans 
of caffeine riches.
Don’t you come back without my 
coffee.

SCENE 2

RAMONE
(MORE)



2.

RAMONE (CONT’D)
Sweet Brunswick tram, that’s why I 
don’t want him talk to runners. 
Anyaway, as you can see, he’s not 
getting any better. How are you 
doing there?
You know, you were probably right 
about coming in here rather than 
the streets of Italian Burghers. 
Fancy lot, think they’re some sort 
of merchant royalty (snorts) and 
very protective of their coffee. 
They’re still very active in the 
area and wouldn’t appreciate 
anyone grabbing coffee for someone 
up in Brunswick… 

(Quetly)
Especially THE BARON

(Normal voice)
There are quite a few coffee 
places nearby. Castros should be 
right in front of you. And there’s 
also House of Cards to your... 
left? or maybe to your right.
Okay, okay, I’m useless with maps. 
But that’s why we have you! And 
you’re doing great by the way, 
keep up the good work and we’ll 
find that coffee for the Baron.

SCENE 3

BARON
You were talking about Castro! 
What a man he was. Cofeee... all 
of Cuba coffee plantations. Now, 
there’s a man you can admire! And 
they worship him even here in 
Parkville, 15 thousands kilometers 
away from his island home. Now 
that is what I call establishin 
authority. That’s what I want 
runner, do you understand that? I 
want my coffee.

RAMONE
BARON please sit back over here. 
There’ll be something, don’t you 
worry. Can I get you some tea?

BARON
I want no tea! Coffee! Bring me 
coffee!

Sounds of shuttered glass.

SCENE 4



3.

RAMONE
You know you can just follow 
hipsters if you want to find 
coffee. Altohugh there probably 
won’t be much left after them. So 
you need to be ahead, you hear me?
Any luck there?

(Sigh)
I see.
Okay, have you been to that 
Castros place yet, it looks 
promising.
If you find anything, you have to 
make sure it’s not decaf. The 
BARON HATES decaf more than he 
despises the lack of cahfee.
There’s not much time left. The 
Baron might fall into the deep 
sleep any minute now. And where 
would we be then? Without leader, 
without suburb, without blessed 
cahffe.
No, this cannot be our fate. Find 
the cahfee RUNNER, find the 
cahfee.

SCENE 5
Sounds of heavy traffic.

RAMONE
I can see why we have you running 
is definitely a lot quicker 
than... this.
I mean, look at  them all rushing 
to and from the city, to Royal 
Parade, to...
Sweet Brunswick! You’ve found it! 
Of all places runner? Well what 
are you waiting for? PICK IT UP!
BARON, did you hear? Did you hear 
what our RUNNER has gained? A bag 
of Victorian coffee beans.
Baron!

BARON
(Mumbling quietly)

RAMONE
He’s still verbal. Head back to 
Tsubu runner, I’ll meet you here.

Mission accomplished


